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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
April 9, 2009 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present: Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Eugene Montano, Edna Cale, Joan Samonisky, Dianne Sole, Susan Coffing, Gerald Allen, Teresa Taylor, Michael Modica, Robert Reed, Woody Long, Randall O’Neal, Dr. George Stone, Dr. Michael Owens, and Ron Eby.  Kevin Charles, Executive Director; and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General were also in attendance. Catherine Marvel, John Oliver, and Debbie Corrado were unable to attend.  

C.
Approval of Agenda

Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of March 12, 2009 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Ms. Coffing made a motion to approve the minutes of the March 12, 2009 Board of Directors meeting. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income for the period of March 5 through April 2, 2009 and stated that the income is mostly from basketball. Mr. Charles commented that most of the expenses included tournament expenses and a number of purchase orders that have been done for spring sports. Mr. Long made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously. 
II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items
Mr. Reed made a motion to go into executive session to discuss strategy regarding pending or potential litigation issue. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried unanimously.  A discussion ensued during the executive session. Ms. Cale made a motion to come back into public session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Taylor and carried


unanimously. 


A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles commented on the ten sanction applications, all for track and field and stated that they were all in compliance with DIAA and NFHS regulations. Ms. Coffing made a motion to approve the sanction events. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and carried unanimously.

B.
Consideration of Financial Concerns Sub-Committee Proposals


Mr. Wagner reminded the Board that it was recommended to form a sub-committee to present proposals to the Board that will help reduce the cost of interscholastic athletics to member schools. Mr. Wagner stated that the committee met and did present some recommendation at the last meeting and it was recommended that an action committee be formed to further examine and discuss how to implement these proposals by the sub-committee. Mr. Wagner stated that the committee was well represented by athletic directors and others throughout the state.  


Mr. Wagner commented that the proposal #1 was a 10% reduction in maximum game schedules. Mr. Wagner explained that the committee was asking that all DIAA middle and high school maximum game schedules be reduced by 10% with the exception of varsity football for a period of two school years. Proposals also included were recommendations to reduce the maximum number of individual wrestling tournaments by one, cap the number of events with an entry fee for cross country, indoor and outdoor track at 50%, dropping indoor track, and dropping diving as a recognized sport. Mr. Charles shared with the board that a number of superintendents had emailed him expressing concern with this proposal. After considerable discussion on these items it was the consensus of the Board to have this go back to the superintendents and head of schools for further review. 



Mr. Modica made a motion to take only the portion of proposal #1 dealing with football back to the superintendents and head of schools. The motion was seconded by Mr. Montano and failed by a vote of 9- yes (Wagner, Allen, Montano, Cale, Samonisky, Taylor, Modica, Stone, and Eby) and 6 – no ( Kobasa, Sole, Coffing, Reed, Long, and O’Neal). (Note: by law a motion to amend a rule or regulation must receive support from the majority of the voting DIAA Board members, i.e., 10 votes, in order to pass.)


Ms. Coffing made a motion to send the entire proposal #1 back to the superintendents and head of schools for further review. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried by a vote of 14 yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Cale, Samonisky, Sole, Coffing, Taylor, Reed, Long, Modica, Stone, O’Neal, and Eby) and 1 No (Montano). 



Mr. Wagner commented that Proposal #2 is to limit sports teams to three competition dates for scrimmages which will restrict schools to play no more than three competition dates for scrimmages. Mr. Modica made a motion to accept this proposal. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.



Mr. Wagner stated that Proposal #3 Multi Team Events was passed at last months meeting. 



Mr. Wagner stated that Proposal #4 was a recommendation to determine the impact of a moratorium on uniform changes as required by NFHS playing rules. Mr. Charles stated that this is an issue that he wants to discuss with the NFHS but does not feel they will have a problem as they understand the situation. Mr. Modica made a motion to accept this proposal. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.


Mr. Wagner commented that Proposal #5 was a recommendation to place a moratorium on all request to expand DIAA state tournaments. Mr. Reed made a motion to accept this proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.



Mr. Wagner stated that Proposal #6 was a recommendation to play tournament games at the site of the higher seed where possible and practical through the quarterfinals. Mr. Wagner explained that semi-final and final games should be played at sites as close as possible to the two schools participating. Mr. Eby made a motion to accept this proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Cale and carried unanimously.



Mr. Wagner explained that Proposal #7 was a recommendation to evaluate the cost of DIAA state tournament venues and to play as many games as practical at member school facilities and to limit the use of more expensive venues. Mr. Wagner stated that the Committee felt a cost analysis should be conducted before taking a position on this proposal. Mr. Long made a motion to accept this recommendation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.



Mr. Wagner stated that Proposal #8 was a recommendation to explore the use on multi-media technology to hold meetings, rules clinics, seeding meetings, etc. rather than face-to-face meetings. Mr. Wagner stated that Mr. Neubauer is investigating this issue. Mr. Long made a motion to approve investigating this issue. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.


Mr. Wagner stated that Proposal #9 was already approved.

E. Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Red Lion Christian Academy for W.W.

Eric Day; athletic director at Red Lion Christian Academy, Student, and students parents were in attendance. Student’s father requested a closed hearing. Mr. Montano made a motion to go into closed session for the purpose of protecting pupil files. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried unanimously. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires is that a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver hearing. Ms. Fontello explained the there are 15 voting members present to consider this matter. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All parties participating in this hearing were sworn in. Ms. Fontello then informed the parties present that the burden was on them to prove the basis of why the decision should be different than it was. Ms. Fontello reviewed supporting documents. While in executive sessions, the hearing proceeded, evidence was taken, and the Board held deliberations. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session and back into open session. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the waiver request for the spectrum of reasons including instability of his current school, the financial instability which put a burden on the parents, and a lack of academic stability. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.

K.
Request for Waiver for DIAA Reg. 1009.7.5 by DFCA


Eric Day from the Delaware Football Coaches Association was in attendance to present this request.  Mr. Day explained that he was contacted by the NFL HSPD which is a camp that is run throughout the country and is sponsored by the National Football League and was initially designed for inner city students. Mr. Day stated that he was asked to host this camp. Mr. Day stated that he contacted Mr. Charles to find out what he had to do to be able to host this camp. Mr. Day commented that Mr. Charles informed him that he would have to request a waiver because of the dates of the camp. Mr. Day then explained the program concept by saying that the camp provides incoming high school sophomores through seniors a program that focuses on character development and specific football skill training by position. Mr. Day explained that he was asking for a waiver of the Coaching Out of Season rule in order to allow coaches to help with this camp and because the camp is held during the last week of May which is during the school year. Mr. Day stated that they will need a minimum of 250 students and that there is no maximum number. Mr. Day explained that one of his coaches has visited several schools to advertise this camp to see if they can generate interest. Mr. Day stated that no more than three coaches from a particular school can receive stipends. Mr. Wagner made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously. Mr. Montano made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried by a vote of 14 – yes (Kobasa, Allen, Montano, Cale, Samonisky, Sole, Coffing, Taylor, Reed, Long, Modica, stone, O’Neal, and Eby) and 1 – abstention (Wagner).
F. Request for Waiver and Approval of Interim Waiver by Executive Director for T.S. of Hodgson Vo-Tech HS – Reg. 1009.2.4

Board member Gerald Allen recused himself from the matter and did not participate in the hearing. Board member Woody Long left prior to the beginning of the hearing. Laura Leone; athletic director at Hodgson Vo-Tech, Ann Coburn; student’s mother, and Student were in attendance to present this request. Ms. Coburn requested an open hearing. Mr. Allen recused himself. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board and has 19 voting members. Ms. Fontello further explained that the law requires is that a majority of the voting members present in order to pass a waiver request. Ms. Fontello explained the there are 13 voting members present to consider this matter. The parties confirmed that they understood and wished to proceed. All parties participating in this hearing were sworn in. Ms. Fontello then informed the parties present that the burden was on them to prove the basis of why the decision should be different than it was. Ms. Fontello reviewed the exhibits that were made part of the record. Ms. Leone explained that Student was asking for a waiver of 1009.2.4 to be able to play J.V. baseball. Ms. Leone further explained that Student had applied to Hodgson for ninth grade and for his sophomore year but was denied each time. Ms. Leone stated that a seat opened over the summer and the school contacted Student on August 29 and offered him a seat at Hodgson. Student accepted the seat and withdrew from Glasgow. Mr. Charles stated that the rationale he used to grant an interim waiver was because the student did apply to Hodgson both as a freshmen and a sophomore in advance of the school year. In addition the student was offered a seat only after the start of the school year because another student choose not to accept this seat. Mr. Charles stated that the sending school also affirms that this was for academic reasons and not athletic reasons. Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the interim waiver based on circumstances beyond the control of the student.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Coffing and carried by a vote of 13 – yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Montano, Cale, Samonisky, Sole, Coffing, Taylor, Reed, Modica, stone, O’Neal, and Eby) and 1 abstention (Allen).
The Board recessed at 11:50 a.m. and reconvened at 12:05 p.m. Board member Eugene Montano left and did not participate in the remaining hearings.

G.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Tatnall for Z.B.


Leon R. Spencer; Director of Enrollment and Financial Aid at Tatnall, Student, and Student’s mother were in attendance to present this request. Student’s parent requested a closed hearing. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the confidentiality of the pupil file. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously. Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the Student will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed the parties present that there were 12 voting Board members present that would vote on the waiver request. The parties understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also informed the family that the burden was on the Student, family, and school to prove that this waiver request should be granted.  Ms. Fontello then reviewed the materials in the packet and the exhibits made part of the record. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. While in executive sessions, the hearing proceeded, evidence was taken and the Board held deliberations. Mr. O’Neal made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the waiver request based on the desire for entering a school with more academic rigor and the removal of the previously existing financial impediment making it possible. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.

H.
Request for Waiver of DIAA Reg. 1009.2.4 by Tatnall for K.J.


Board member Joan Samonisky recused herself from the matter and did not participate in the hearing. Leon R. Spencer, Director of Enrollment and Financial Aid at Tatnall and Bruce Jackson, student’s father was in attendance to present this request. Father advised that Student was at a boarding school in another state but was available via telephone at the request of Student’s Father. Mr. Eby made a motion to waive the DIAA Regulation which requires the student to be present during the hearing. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously. Ms. Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, explained that DIAA is a 20 member Board with 19 voting members and that the Student will need the affirmative votes of a majority of the voting members present in order to pass the waiver request. Ms. Fontello informed the parties present that there were 12 voting Board members present but with one recusal so there are now 11 voting members that would vote on the waiver request. The parties understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also informed the student that the burden was on the Student, family, and school to prove that this waiver request should be granted.  Ms. Fontello then reviewed the materials in the packet and the exhibits entered into the record. All individuals giving testimony were sworn in. Mr. Spencer explained that Student is currently a sophomore at Madeira School in Virginia. He further explained that Tatnall was contacted by the Jackson family explaining Student’s interest in attending Tatnall. Mr. Spencer commented that the transfer is for financial reasons. Mr. Spencer stated that the tuition at Madeira School is $46,160 per year which is double the cost at Tatnall. Mr. Spencer explained that Tatnall School is a four year program and will only accept top flight students. Mr. Jackson explained that the reason for the transfer is strictly financial and explained that he is self-employed and raises horses which are a luxury item for most people and with the way the economy is his business is not as strong as it was. Mr. Jackson also explained that he was under the impression that his daughter would be receiving financial aid but that did not prove to be the case. Mr. Modica made a motion to approve the request for waiver due to fiscal hardship reasons. The motion was seconded by Mr. O’Neal and carried unanimously.

J.
Request for Waiver of 1009.4.3.1 by Appoquinimink HS


As provided by DIAA’s regulations, a personal appearance is not mandated for non-eligibility waivers. The school opted not to appear for the waiver request and their waiver was considered based on their written request and Mr. Charles’ testimony. Mr. Charles explained that he received from Appoquinimink School District a request for a waiver of 1009.4.3 for girls’ soccer to allow other schools to play a 17th game if the 17th game is scheduled with Appoquinimink High School. Mr. Charles explained that Appoquinimink High School moved their girls’ soccer program to a JV and Varsity program but after making this change had a very hard time scheduling games because they were not yet a full member of the Blue Hen Conference. Mr. Charles stated that it was also hard scheduling games because they were in an in between year in scheduling cycles. Mr. Charles stated that they could not schedule games with surrounding states because their girls’ soccer program was in the fall and not the spring like Delaware. Mr. Charles commented that the athletic director at Appoquinimink HS did attempt to create a varsity schedule and got eight games scheduled. Mr. Charles stated that Ms. Boyd was asking that DIAA allow opposing schools to be able to schedule a 17th game against Appoquinimink High School. Mr. Charles stated that this has been done before in middle school and freshmen programs but not yet for varsity programs. Mr. Charles commented that he did not grant an interim waiver because if a school plays a 17th game and you count the game then it gives the teams that plays the 17th game statistical advantage or disadvantage in the state tournament index. Mr. Charles stated that some of the factors that he considered included the statistical advantage that team gained, whether or not the teams that play the 17th game may alter their style, if the game doesn’t count, Appoquinimink could win more game then they normally would have and make them eligible for a state tournament. Ms. Fontello clarified that the school opted not to appear to present this waiver request so Mr. Charles was proceeding under the provision of the rules where this is a non eligibility waiver. Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the waiver to allow schools to play a 17th game against Appoquinimink High School in girls’ soccer but it would not count and Appoquinimink is not eligible for the state tournament and the eight games that are already scheduled would count in those schools index. The schools include St. Georges, St. Thomas More, Tome, Elkton Christian, St. Marks The motion was seconded by Ron Eby and carried by a vote of 9-yes (Eby, O’Neal, Taylor, Reed, Coffing, Samonisky, Allen, Wagner, Kobasa) 1 – Abstain (Cale). Board members Michael Modica, Esq. and Dr. Dianne G. Sole left and did not participate in the hearing.

C.
Waiver request and Approval of Interim Waiver by Executive Director for Ursuline Academy – Reg. 1009.4.3.1


As provided by DIAA’s regulations, a personal appearance is not mandated for non-eligibility waivers. The school opted not to appear for the waiver request and their waiver was considered based on their written request and Mr. Charles’ testimony. Ms. Fontello also confirmed that Mr. Charles was still under oath. Mr. Charles stated that he received this request by Ursuline Academy and explained that Ursuline was asking to attend a Sisters School Lacrosse Play Day where they will be playing two of their sister schools from other states. Mr. Charles stated that Ursuline Academy was asking to be allowed to play two games on Saturday, April 25. Mr. Charles stated that this request was granted in 2008 after consulting with the DIAA Sports Medicine Advisory Committee who recommended that they could do so as long as there was adequate rest between games, a certified athletic trainer present, and plenty of nourishment for the participating students. Ursuline stated that they would make sure that the same conditions are available for this year’s competition. Mr. Charles stated that he granted an interim waiver because of the fact that they agreed to the same conditions as the previous request and because historically the Board has granted this waiver. Mr. Eby made a motion to approve the waiver and affirm the Executive Directors decision. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously. 

D.
Approval of Interim Waiver by Executive Director for Member Schools – Reg. 1008.3.1 and 1009.3.1


Mr. Charles stated that this waiver was in response to Governor Markell’s budget address where he proposed that the wellness centers would be closed for the summer. Mr. Charles stated that it is his understanding that this has been finalized. Mr. Charles explained that the impact for DIAA member schools particularly the public member schools is that a large percentage of the pre-participation sports physicals for fall sport athletes and for all season sport athletes is done during the summer months and this would be a practical difficulty for many of the students and schools in order to get the physicals accomplished. Mr. Charles stated that he spoke to a few athletic directors and as a result they came to the conclusion to change the date of the earliest date for a pre-participation sports physical for the following school year from May 1 to April 1. Mr. Charles explained that this would give the schools two months during this school year to be able to get the fall sport pre-participation physicals done at the wellness centers. Mr. Charles stated that he would extend this to not only the wellness centers but to any physical performed by a doctor for private schools or at public schools by a physician as opposed to a wellness center so that all pre-participation physicals with a date of April 1 or later would be good for the 09-10 school year. Mr. Charles stated that he consulted with athletic directors, insurance company and  attorney. He also consulted with the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee who commented that this was well within the recommended medical guidelines for pre-participation physicals. Mr. Allen made a motion to approve the waiver and affirm the interim waiver granted by the executive director. The motion was seconded by Mr. Eby and carried unanimously.
I. Request for Approval of DBCA Baseball All-Star Game
Mr. Charles stated that this is an annual request by the Delaware Baseball Coaches Association to hold their all-star game on Tuesday, June 9, 2009 at the Sports at the Beach Complex at 6:30p.m. with a rain date of June 10. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Mr. Allen and carried unanimously.
IV.
Executive Director Report


B.
Miscellaneous



Mr. Charles stated that Dr. Hawtof was appointed by the Governor and confirmed by the Senate and would be returning to the Board.



Mr. Charles then shared with the Board a letter from a Seaford Wrestling senior parent and several newspaper articles.
V.
Other
VI.
Public Comment


None.

VII.
Adjournment

Mr. Allen made a motion to adjourn at 1:40 p.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
